



Agenda Item
CHATTERIS TOWN COUNCIL

LEISURE AND GENERAL PURPOSES WORKING GROUP


Minutes of a meeting held on Tuesday 12th February 2019

Present: Cllrs J Smith (Chairman), L Ashley, I Benney, W Haggata and A Hay.

L63
18/19
Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs J Carney and F Newell.

L64
18/19
FDC Update

Mr Phil Hughes had sent through an update on a number of issues which were outstanding.
a) The bench at Wenny Recreation Ground which was ripped out. Mr Hughes had admitted it had not been put back and promised to chase its installation.
b) Cutting back the Alder hedge at Wenny Recreation Ground. Mr Hughes asked for the location and had been out to look. Members stressed the need for the work to be carried out as a matter of urgency as it would soon be nesting time.

c) Replacement of new tree at entrance to Wenny Rec. Mr Hughes said the tree would not be replaced and FDC would be focussing on other trees, in particular trees in the Meeks and New Road Cemeteries required attention. Cllr Benney agreed and said trees on the boundary of the New Road cemetery and The Orchards were overhanging graves. He agreed to send through a photo which the Clerk could pass on.

d) Gate at Meeks Cemetery. Mr Hughes had to check if this had been replaced as he knew nothing about it. He later confirmed it had been put back.

e) ASB issues in the field at the rear of the Elms. Mr Hughes had pointed out posts and barbed wire had been installed by someone and cut down the access. The Clerk was aware who had put in the wiring and said the owner of the field was also aware.

f) The Clerk asked if FDC had any plans for Section 106 funds. Mr Hughes said FDC was looking to spend money at the Wenny Recreation ground (to replace the wooden play equipment), at the Huntingdon Road Recreation ground toddler area, on the Market Hill gardens and on both cemeteries. Although members agreed money should be spent on play areas they were opposed to it being spent in the cemeteries and said Mr Hughes needed to work with the Town Council (as Mr Ollier had done) to determine how the town’s Section 106 money could best be spent. It was agreed to invite him to the next town council meeting so he could introduce himself to the councillors and seek input on how Section 106 funds should be spent.
L65
18/19
Any Matters Arising from the Last Meeting of the Group

L56) Green Dog Walkers: The Clerk confirmed the dog tags were on order and a launch date at the end of February/beginning of March was still being considered. The Clerk had asked Mrs Warren at FDC for help in converting the pledge and other documents from Whittlesey Green Dog Walkers to Chatteris Green Dog Walkers. Mrs Warren had also assured the Clerk that Street Scene had been carrying out extra patrols in the town in areas frequented by dog walkers (including all open spaces and main footpaths). Signs were being refreshed and reports followed up; patrols had taken place as early as 7am.

It was suggested the Green Dog Walkers scheme should be launched in a few spots around the town including Jubilee Gardens (during school run times), Furrowfields Recreation Ground and the Market area on market day. 

Cllr Smith said the need for a dog waste bin at the Pocket Park had been mentioned. It was agreed the problem would be emptying it and Cllr Smith said the solution might be to provide a poop bags dispenser with advice on the location of the nearest bin. She said children could make a poop bags dispenser out of plastic bottles.

L57) Little Acre Fen Pocket Park: Cllr Smith said a meeting was being held the following day which would hopefully lead to the launch of a “Friends of” group. One of the volunteers was anxious to see a working group meeting on a regular basis rather than numerous office-based meetings. 

Cllr Smith was concerned the bund was more like a wall as it was rather thin and long. She wished to see it spread out into the park and Cllr Haggata agreed. It was agreed a meeting with the contractors would be a good idea to discuss the design of the bund.

Cllr Smith also asked for a temporary sign to go up stating that the Pocket Park was being created by the Town Council.

The Clerk said when she had looked carefully into the quotes to create the pond and dipping platform (following the Council’s agreement that a third quote was not required) she found that both quotes were very similar. Froglife had quoted £5,763 for both and R J Warren’s estimate was £5,786. In addition Froglife had quoted a further £380 to remove a willow overshadowing the pond and for an ecologist to search and advise on the best location for the pond and £938 for planting (but this included planting a hedge, which had already been carried out, and planting to screen the Anglian Water compound). It was agreed the removal of the Willow and advice from an ecologist would be helpful.
Members agreed that, as the experts, Froglife should be asked to create the pond and dipping platform.

Cllr Carney suggested the park should be registered as a town/village green or as common land and offered to look into the idea. The Clerk was firmly against the latter as it led to certain rights and there was currently no common land in Chatteris. Members agreed Cllr Carney should look into registering the land as public open space but pointed out there was no hurry as the land was owned by the Town Council who had no intention of using it for anything other than a public park,
L58) Town Guide: Cllr Smith said there was nothing further to report since the full council meeting. She was still awaiting the complete guide from Cllr Patterson.

L61) Town/Community Plan: The Clerk reported:

1)  Cllr Smith had kindly set up a new Facebook page for the Council.

2) With Cllr Smith’s help photos of most Councillors were now on the website.

3) FDC were not keen to put speeding signs on bins as bins should only be put out one day every two weeks and signs might encourage householders to leave the bins out. A map showing the location of all street bins would be supplied by FDC.
4)  Information about Freedom Leisure was on the website. It was agreed a phone number for the Community Car Scheme should be added to the website.
5) David Richards Printers were able to blow up the street map in the town guide to a larger size. The Clerk asked for sizes needed and the quantity.

6) The Clerk had asked Mr Mason for a list of businesses in town but he had explained no contact details were included. The Clerk said it was a project she would work on. It was suggested Mr Martin Lawrence might have the contact details for some businesses and the Clerk should contact FDC to see if they had a list.
7) Sgt Lugg was firmly against hiring a room to enable the police to speak to members of the public in private. He said the need for such an encounter was minimal and was unnecessary with advances in technology. Booking a room would go against the visible policing policy.

L66
18/19
Plans for Annual Town Meeting including Community/Town Plan 
Update
Cllr Benney said he had written to the consultants expressing dissatisfaction with the report presented at the last meeting of the Growing Fenland – Chatteris team meeting. He stated although it was ok to tweak the bus timetables he felt many of the suggestions made by the team had been missed, particularly with reference to pushing forward plans for an enterprise zone and training centre, etc. He also rejected the idea of a pedestrianised town centre. Cllr Benney said the Combined Authority had money to carry out schemes. Cllr Hay said Whittlesey and March were unhappy with their reports although March had asked for more schemes.
Cllr Haggata said he felt the meeting had been positive because there were a number of ideas flying about. He had also put the consultants in contact with a representative of the RSPB who were looking to set up a site at Block Fen.
Cllr Smith was concerned that there had been too little emphasis on how the Masterplan differed from the community/town plan. People were being critical of the Masterplan process because they did not understand what was going on. Cllr Smith thanked Cllr Benney for being pro-active and putting ideas into a letter and said the idea of the Masterplan was to look for funding streams. Cllr Benney said the Masterplan team must push for everything it could get to improve the economic state of the town.
The Clerk said Mr Daniel Timms from the consultants had assured her that the interim report on the Masterplan would be ready in time for the annual town meeting and would be available for the town team and town council to view ahead of the meeting. He made the following points:
1) It might be wise not to distribute the report to the public until the evening itself, where we could have printed copies to give away. This would allow us to present it and explain it, to ensure people receive it in the right spirit, as a document which sets out ideas rather than commits to definite action. We don’t want people to seize on one thing they might dislike. It would also allow us to “launch” the consultation on the interim report.

2) It could also be an idea for either John or I to present (while of course being introduced by the town team). This could help to “depoliticise” the report.
Councillors agreed that the Masterplan should be the last item on the agenda for the Annual Meeting and the Mayor should introduce the consultants and explain that the Town Council would be looking at the report carefully and making suggestions but this was the opportunity for the public to make their points and ask questions. The consultants would then take over and explain the Masterplan was an opportunity to access major investment for the town.

Cllr Smith was also keen for the Town Council to demonstrate it had taken notice of and had acted upon the Community/Town Plan. She suggested picking out three main points from the plan, briefly talking about them and then explaining how they had been actioned. Members agreed with Cllr Smith’s suggestion that the three points should be:

1) Green Space

2) Support for Community Groups

3) Transport

It was agreed to ask Cllr Carney if he would speak on the points. He had offered to update a Powerpoint presentation but it was agreed this would not be necessary as the consultants were likely to use that method of communication.

The wording on the poster advertising the Annual Town Meeting was agreed and the Clerk said she would send it out to organisations and businesses in the town. Cllrs Smith and Benney kindly agreed to put out flyers and it was agreed to look into the cost of advertising the event in the Fenland Citizen newspaper.

L67
18/19
Date of Next Meeting

Tuesday 12th March 2019
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